DRAFT  Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

September 3, 2003

 DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

September 3, 2003
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 3, 2003.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem George Farah III; Comr. Doug Remaley;

Comr. Brant Murray; and Comr. Anna Sadler

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Tim Wilson; Courtney Gallop; Andy Garman; Charlie Cameron; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Don Bailey; Linda Garbein; Chuck Blazek; Rich Lunoe; Eddie Valdivieso; Reed Fisher; Dixon Rollins; June Fisher; Debbie Moore; Julia LeDeux; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.  A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance to the United States flag.   

MAYOR MULLER – PEDESTRIAN ACCESSWAYS ORDINANCE

Mayor Muller explained that at the July 10, 2003, Board meeting, the Board discussed an ordinance pertaining to lot coverage exclusions for pedestrian accessways and voted for a public hearing to take place at today’s meeting.  He explained that the request for public hearing was on today’s agenda and the actual public hearing will take place at the October 1, 2003, Board meeting.  He urged anyone in attendance interested in commenting on the pedestrian accessways ordinance to speak today during Audience Response; written comments may also be forwarded prior to the October 1, 2003, public hearing if desired.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE

Audience Response – Dixon Rollins
Dixon Rollins, owns a house in South Nags Head; his house is just south of one of the 12-bedroom mini-hotels (9619 South Old Oregon Inlet Road); it is apparent to him that the property owners of the 12-bedroom house as well as the owners’ rental agent do not make any attempt to control the crowds in the house; one week this past summer 17 vehicles were parked in various places including on his property; recently there were approximately 45 people staying at the house; the rental brochure for the house does not list any limitation for tenants or vehicles; there are several safety issues involved including septic overload, swimming pool sanitation; garbage issues, etc.; he would like the Town to take a closer look at these issues as he believes they are all fixable issues; as the Town has now declared the rental houses as businesses, they should be approached and forced to act as such; he made one suggestion that the owners be required to fence in the appropriate parking areas/driveways so parking will be prohibited on septic areas and on other properties.

Audience Response – Don Bailey
Don Bailey, Nags Head resident; he commended Police Officer Kris Merithew for the good job he does with animal control duties; Officer Merithew recently removed a snake from Mr. Bailey’s yard.

Audience Response – Don Bailey
Don Bailey, Nags Head resident; gave copies of his questions/issues involving residential stormwater drainage to the Town Clerk; these questions/issues were also forwarded to Board members yesterday; he would appreciate a response to his questions/issues; he first presented his issues to town staff in April 2003.

Audience Response – June Fisher
June Fisher, Nags Head Historic Cottage Row property owner; discussed the oceanfront accessway ordinance which she noted was originally scheduled for a public hearing at today’s Board meeting; the backup for the agenda item does not include all ordinances as directed by the Board; she feels that the pedestrian oceanfront accessways ordinance is an incentive that would negatively impact on the most restrictive district in Nags Head; she requested a moratorium on receiving applications concerning this ordinance until the public hearing can be held; she thanked the Board in advance for their protection of the negative impacts to the R-1 District.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response  closed at 9:14 a.m. 

Mayor Muller received consensus from Board members to consider Ms. Fisher's request of a moratorium on receiving applications for oceanfront pedestrian accessways later in today's meeting.

PRESENTATION OF CERTIFICATE OF COMPLETION OF STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA CRIMINAL JUSTICE STANDARDS DIVISION'S TRAFFIC ENFORCEMENT AND INVESTIGATION CERTIFICATE PROGRAM TO POLICE OFFICER KRIS MERITHEW

Mayor Muller recognized Police Officer Kris Merithew and explained that he is the first Nags Head Police Officer to complete the State of North Carolina Criminal Justice Standards Division's Traffic Enforcement and Investigation Certificate program.  The completion of this program required over three (3) years and 500 hours of work.  Officer Merithew is only the 33rd Police Officer in the State to complete this program.

Chief Cameron spoke very highly of Mr. Merithew's efforts and the work he does for the Town. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #2 to FY 03/04 Budget

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Request from Prudential Resort Realty for a Freestanding Sign, 5219 South Croatan Highway 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to the Section 22-305 CR 
Commercial Residential District and Section 22-307 C-2 General Commercial District and the 
establishment of Section 22-357 Hotel Floating District of the Town Code of Ordinances 
pertaining to amending current hotel regulations and/or establishing a Hotel Floating Zone 
District
-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-153 Definition of 
Specific Words and Terms, Section 22-251 Off-Street Parking and Loading Requirements, Section 
22-302 R-1 Low Density Residential District, Section 22-303 R-2 Medium Density Residential 
District, Section 22-304 R-3 High Density Residential District, 22-305 CR Commercial Residential 
District, Section 22-307 C-2 General Commercial District, Section 22-351 SPD-20 Special Planned 
Development District, and Section 22-352 SED-80 Special Environmental District of the Town 
Code of Ordinances to permit boarding houses in the CR Commercial Residential and C-2 General 
Commercial districts only 

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-120 Exclusion 
from Lot Coverage Calculation of the Town Code of Ordinances pertaining to improved ocean 
accesses

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendment to Section 22-303 R-2 Medium 
Density Residential District of the Town Code of Ordinances pertaining to setbacks for municipal 
recreation facilities

-
Request for PUBLIC HEARING to consider draft Albemarle Regional Solid Waste Management 
Plan

-
Consideration of reclassification of Planning Technician position

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah. 

MOTION TO AMEND:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to amend the original motion to exclude item #8 (Request for public hearing to consider proposed amendments to the Town Code pertaining to improved ocean accesses) from the Consent Agenda.  The motion to amend was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.  

AMENDED MOTION:  The amended motion to approve the Consent Agenda without item #8 passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #2, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

The Prudential Resort Realty freestanding sign memo from the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff dated September 8, 2003, as approved, read in part as follows:

"An individual business located in the Village Commercial 2 District may erect an on-site free-standing sign in accordance with Nags Head Code of Ordinance Section 22-832(g) (1). The opportunity to erect a sign and the sign area is dependent on the development points accumulated in three categories relative to site development. Those categories are the following: Building Architecture, Landscaped Space and Intensity, Building and Site Design. 

‘For your review, please find attached the summary of development points accrued Prudential Resort Realty by within each of the above categories. Based on the total number of points, Prudential Resort Realty may erect a thirty-two square foot free-standing sign.

'Attached is a rendering of the free-standing sign that Prudential Resort Realty is proposing to erect with approval from the Planning Board and Board of Commissioners. The proposed sign features the Prudential blue on white logo and text plus a two line changeable electronic copy board. In accordance with Town ordinance, the electronic messages will not scroll or flash. Messages will not be changed more frequently than every twenty-four hours.

'Planning Board Recommendation:

The Planning Board at their meeting on August 19, 2003, voted unanimously to recommend approval of the request of Prudential Resort Realty as presented.

'Staff Recommendation: 

Staff recommends approval of the attached sign request application."

The Planning Technician position reclassification memo from Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer dated September 3, 2003, as approved, read in part as follows:

"The Planning and Development Department is implementing a few organizational changes.  In order to make these changes, we are requesting a change in title for the Planning Technician position to that of Permitting Coordinator.  Further, this position is recommended at a Grade 11 ($25,995 - $36,730), a reduction from the previous grade of 12."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider a conditional use application for Dare County Elementary School and Administrative Building, 1301 Wrightsville Avenue

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated August 27, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"PROJECT LOCATION:       1301 Wrightsville Avenue

'ZONING:      

C-2 General Commercial District 

'PROJECT DESCRIPTION:  Albemarle Engineering, representing the Dare County Board of Education has submitted the attached site plan/conditional use application for the construction of an elementary school and on-site board of education administrative building. 

‘The proposed elementary school site would consist of one 2-story, 66,872 square foot, masonry, slab-on-grade, elementary school building, one 8,432 square foot, 2-story, masonry, slab-on-grade administrative office building, supporting parking lots and drive aisles, and open and fenced play areas.

‘The subject property is located in the C-2 General Commercial zoning district where elementary schools are permitted as a conditional use.  The special conditions applicable to elementary schools are found in Section 22-307 (C)(23) and are attached for reference.  

‘Lot coverage, parking, required vegetation preservation, building setbacks, and building height shown on the site plan comply with the attached provisions of the zoning ordinance.  Public works, fire, and public safety issues have been addressed.  Stormwater management plans and calculations are under review however plan approval is not required until prior to issuance of a building permit.  

The following are aspects of the site plan that merit special mention:

‘Buffering and site clearing:

The subject property is heavily vegetated and contains numerous live oak trees that have been identified for preservation.  Ground cover on the site is currently so dense that staff and the applicant will need to coordinate after the initial rough clearing of the site to refine the proposed buffer plan.  Staff is confident that existing vegetation should be adequate to satisfy most if not all of the site buffering requirements shown on the site plan.  Staff will be working closely with the applicant to minimize tree loss when and where possible.  

‘Traffic and access plan:

The applicant has submitted the required vehicular and pedestrian access plan called for under Section 22-307.  This plan includes both on-site and off-site improvements such as street widening, sidewalks, a traffic island, multiple entrances to the site, restricted access to US 158, a traffic signal at the Bonnet Street/US 158 intersection, pedestrian signage and pavement markings, and a bus accommodation area.   

‘Staff is still awaiting formal comments on the transportation elements of the site plan from state traffic engineers with the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT). Preliminary comments have been favorable.  Staff anticipates being able to share NCDOT’s findings with the Board of Commissioners on the morning of the public hearing. The applicant may be required to revise the site plan in accordance with NCDOT comments prior to the Board of Commissioners review.

‘In accordance with Section 22-251 (C)(17), the three proposed curb cuts off of Wrightsville Avenue are allowed if the Board of Commissioners determines that more than one (1) curb cut is necessary or desirable to facilitate traffic flow.  Staff maintains that the proposed curb cuts would facilitate a desirable traffic flow. 

‘The attached emergency evacuation plan has been preliminarily reviewed by staff and the Fire Department.  Final approval of the plan as stated in Section 22-307 must meet state standards prior to occupancy of any building. 

‘Lighting:    

At the time of the preparation of this report, staff has remaining questions and concerns pertaining to the proposed lighting plan, attached.  The lighting plan is not yet approved but is still under review pending receipt of requested information from the applicant.  Staff anticipates that the lighting plan will be approved by the time of the scheduled public hearing.

‘Staff Recommendation:

Because the attached application is a conditional use, Commissioners shall make affirmative findings of the following:

‘1.      The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The proposed site plan does not yet satisfy the applicable sections of Section 22-255 of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance (Outdoor Lighting).

‘2.      The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

‘3.      The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

 

‘Staff recommends approval of the Dare County Elementary School #5 site plan/conditional use application provided the following conditions are met:

‘1.      Prior to site disturbance the applicant shall obtain all the necessary permits.

2.      Prior to issuance of the certificate of completion, an emergency evacuation plan shall be developed in accordance with State of North Carolina standards.

3.      Although the Town engineer has preliminarily approved ingress/egress for the parking lot any additional modifications to the site plan will require his review and approval prior to the issuance of a building permit.

4.      Immediately after rough grading and clearing, the applicant shall submit a detailed buffer plan in accordance with staff’s final tree inventory and buffer credit evaluation.  This plan must be finalized and approved by staff prior to issuance of any building permit.

5.      Prior to building permit issuance, a vehicular and pedestrian access plan shall be developed for the facility in accordance with North Carolina Department of Transportation and Town of Nags Head Public Safety standards.

6.      Prior to Board of Commissioners review the site lighting plan shall comply with Section 22-255, Outdoor Lighting."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 21, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:29 a.m.

Jay Overton, Albemarle Engineering; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he thanked staff for their work and cooperation with the engineers; they do not anticipate any adverse comments from NC DOT on the plan as the plan was generated based on initial meetings with NC DOT; he acknowledged that an issue exists with the lighting plan pertaining to canopy lighting detail; in response to Mayor Muller, Mr. Overton summarized the traffic flow and noted that the traffic light at the US 158 and Bonnett Street is planned to be constructed one year in advance of the school opening.

Comr. Murray asked about changes to Wrightsville Avenue; Mr. Overton explained that it will be widened to allow for the turning radius for buses.  

Mayor Muller noted that the Town will be responsible for the funding of the pedestrian improvements.

In response to Comr. Murray, Mr. Overton explained that crosswalks are being planned for US 158 at Dowdy's Amusement Park; the YMCA traffic light entrance will parallel the school entrance.

Jim Ward, property owner near the proposed school; was sworn in by the Town Clerk; he raised some issues several months ago, specifically concerning traffic flow; he is encouraged to see several entrances to the school so that buses will not be turning in front of his house; he clarified with Mayor Muller that the width of Wrightsville Avenue is to be widened to 24 feet; he requested clarification on the septic and stormwater drainage plans for the site.   

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 9:43 a.m.

Mr. Overton addressed Mr. Ward's concerns about septic and stormwater drainage and identified  several stormwater management areas for the site; he also explained the septic wastewater system.  The storm design of the site is to accommodate a 10-year, 2-hour storm design capacity.

Comr. Sadler questioned Mr. Overton about the safety of the basins and the efforts to prevent children from playing in the ditch water; Mr. Overton explained that along with the required supervision of the children, the retention areas may be fenced also.  In addition, the basins will be built with shallow depths and vegetation.

Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that an eight (8) inch waterline to be re-installed during the upcoming CIP process is to provide for better fire service.   Mayor Muller reminded Board members that this would be an expensive venture.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah expressed his concern about children walking near the bypass; Mr. Overton explained that an additional chain link fencing between the school building and US 158 is planned in addition to a substantial buffer of trees.  Mayor Pro Tem Farah complimented the engineers on the traffic flow plan.

David Oaksmith, School Board chairman; explained that the Board of Education Superintendent's Office will handle the use of the facility; when the school and full-size gymnasium is built, as much community benefit as possible will be emphasized.
Comr. Murray thanked Mr. Oaksmith for bringing this asset to the Nags Head community; he questioned the school's protection against northeasters.  Mr. Overton explained that Board of Education Maintenance Director Jim Winebarger has worked on these issues, seen what has worked best in other schools and determined what will best benefit the Nags Head school.   
Comr. Sadler thanked Mr. Oaksmith and the Board of Education and stated that she feels they have done an extraordinary job.

Mayor Muller said that it has been a very difficult task to get to this point; he thanked Mr. Oaksmith and he recognized Town staff who have done an outstanding job in bringing Town values to this site.  Mr. Oaksmith thanked Town Manager Fuller, the Planning staff, and everyone else involved for the tremendous amount of cooperation.  The school is expected to be opened for the 2004/2005 school season.

Mayor Muller also recognized the Dare County Board members for their funding and support.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances with the exception of the applicable sections of Section 22-255 of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance concerning outdoor lighting. 

-
That the use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

-
That the use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

 

And to approve the Dare County Elementary School #5 site plan/conditional use application with the following conditions:

-
Prior to site disturbance, the applicant shall obtain all the necessary permits.

-
Prior to issuance of the certificate of completion, an emergency evacuation plan shall be developed in accordance with State of North Carolina standards.

-
Although the Town engineer has preliminarily approved ingress/egress for the parking lot, any additional modifications to the site plan will require his review and approval prior to the issuance of a building permit.

-
Immediately after rough grading and clearing, the applicant shall submit a detailed buffer plan in accordance with staff’s final tree inventory and buffer credit evaluation.  This plan must be finalized and approved by staff prior to issuance of any building permit.

-
Prior to building permit issuance, a vehicular and pedestrian access plan shall be developed for the facility in accordance with North Carolina Department of Transportation and Town of Nags Head Public Safety standards.

-
Prior to issuance of a building permit, the site lighting plan shall comply with Section 22-255, Outdoor Lighting.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider proposed amendments to Article III Application of Regulations and Section 22-153 Definition of Specific Words and Terms of the Town Code pertaining to luminescent and reflective materials

Planner Andy Garman summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated August 25, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"Recently the Town has received inquires about the use of reflective and luminescent paints and similar materials for use on buildings and signs. Currently the Town’s zoning ordinance does not address the use of these materials. Staff feels that the use of these materials is not in keeping with the Nags Head image. A rather new innovation in this field is electroluminescence. Electroluminescent products when subject to an electrical current will illuminate or “glow”. These luminescent products have recently been incorporated into vinyl products and vinyl sheets that when connected to an electrical current the entire sheet will illuminate. Staff feels that if these products are incorporated into signs and buildings it will result in a visual element not desired by the Town. The zoning ordinance prohibits the use of neon to highlight building perimeters however the use of these luminescent products could achieve a similar effect as neon and are currently not regulated by the Town. 

'Planning Board Recommendation:

The Planning Board discussed this proposal at their July 15, 2003 meeting and voted unanimously to recommend approval.

'Planning Staff Recommendation:

The Planning Staff recommend approval as presented."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 21, 2003, and on Thursday, August 28, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:16 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:16 a.m.

Comr. Murray questioned if the ordinance should be modified to accommodate any new technology that may occur. 

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning luminescent paint and materials as presented with the following modifications to the electroluminescent definition:  add "or other materials" after "solid phosphor".  The revised definition of "Electroluminescent" is to read: "Direct conversion of electric energy to light by a solid phosphor, or other materials, subjected to an electrical current.".

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed unanimously.   

A copy of the luminescent ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

Public Hearing to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-254 Regulations Governing Signs and Outdoor Advertising Structures of the Town Code concerning freestanding signs in commercial zoning districts

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated August 27, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"Recently the Board of Commissioners has expressed interested in establishing some form of commercial architectural standards within the Town.  At their June 18, 2003 meeting, the Board unanimously passed a motion to instruct staff to develop an ordinance applying Village at Nags Head sign standards to Town-wide commercial development.  This would create an incentive based regulatory approach to commercial architecture.  

'In the Village at Nags Head, freestanding signs are only permitted on commercial sites if buildings have achieved a minimum number of architectural points.  Architectural features have been established in the Village ordinance and each feature qualifies for a specified number of points.  Various combinations of these features can be incorporated into building designs to achieve the required minimum point totals.

'The current ordinance for the Village at Nags Head (Section 22-832 (g) (1) a. 7. Section I. Building Architecture) requires buildings to achieve ten points before a freestanding sign is allowed.  Exceeding this standard increases the allowable square footage of a sign.  The proposed ordinance would simply specify the minimum number of points required for freestanding signs and does not govern their size other than establishing a maximum size.  The criteria in the Village Ordinance and the proposed ordinance would be the same.  Architectural features and points include:

	Criteria
	Development Points

	1. A front porch along the entire front of the building or a wrap-around porch along two (2) sides of a building that is not used for commercial purposes. The porch roof must be a lower pitch than the roof of the building
	Three (3) points

	2. Cedar shake, natural wood exterior, or the use of hardiplank; must cover the entire exterior of a building excluding doors and windows
	Three (3) points

	3. A 6/12 or greater building roof pitch (Note: All roofs must still observe the Town height limitation of thirty-five [35] feet)
	Two (2) points

	4. The presence of functional wood shutters on all windows
	One (1) point

	5. The presence of a cupola. A cupola shall mean a small dome or similar structure on a roof which is not designed for human habitation or use
	Two (2) points

	6. The presence of dormer(s) on the building. A dormer shall mean a window which is set upright in a sloping roof
	One (1) point

	7. The total area of the building's facade is made up of only fifteen (15) percent of glass or window area
	Two (2) points

	8. The presence of a multi-pane window facades on single pane windows
	One (1) point

	9. Lifesaving station watch tower, 10' × 10', or greater
	Three (3) points

	10. Hip roof or combination of hip(s) and gable(s)
	Three (3) points

	11. Cedar shake shingles on entire roof (gable, hip, or shed; not mansard or parapet)
	Three (3) points

	Minimum number of required points:
	Ten (10) points


'Staff Recommendation:

Staff recognizes that while this ordinance change may encourage some businesses to incorporate desirable architectural features, this proposal will neither prohibit nor require any particular design, style or color.  Therefore a business could opt to forego a freestanding sign should it decide that a chosen style, shape, and/or color of building would serve more effectively to draw public attention and advertise the business than a freestanding sign.

'Additionally, it would not be possible for many larger buildings (typically greater than 10,000 square feet) to achieve the minimum point totals.  Six of the eleven criteria shown above (#3, 5, 6, 9, 10, 11) are either directly or indirectly dependent on the use of a pitched roof, which is not feasible for larger commercial buildings.  These six criteria represent 14 of the 24 total possible points.  Staff does not find it feasible that a larger commercial building utilizing a flat roof could incorporate all six of the remaining architectural criteria in order to achieve the minimum 10 points.  While the Village architectural criteria works well for small commercial buildings, it does not transfer cleanly to larger commercial buildings.  

'Based upon these concerns staff does not support the adoption of the proposed ordinance change as presented and would recommend that additional alternative architectural criteria suitable and appropriate to larger commercial buildings be evaluated and considered.

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend denial of this proposal.   The Planning Board agreed with Staff that the proposed commercial architecture standards were not applicable to buildings generally greater than 10,000 square feet.  In their motion the Planning Board requested that Staff be given more time to develop standards that would be more applicable to these larger commercial structures.  Additionally, the Planning Board agreed that commercial architecture standards should be mandatory, rather than an incentive to have a free standing sign.  

'Staff notes that the Planning Board’s recommendation is reflective of the concerns outlined in the Staff memo.  Staff is in agreement with the Planning Board’s recommendation."

Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 21, 2003, and on Thursday, August 28, 2003, as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:37 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:37 a.m.

Mayor Muller said that even if the presented freestanding sign ordinance is adopted today, better architectural design standards need to be adopted.  He said that he is tired of ugly buildings that do not add to the Nags Head community.  He requested that the Board move more quickly on this issue.  He feels that the ordinance is a step in the right direction but is not a cure-all.  He would like to direct staff to prepare an ordinance addressing architectural design standards for commercial buildings.

Comr. Murray stated that the Town’s ordinances should not allow the box store type of buildings (between 10,000 and 50,000 square feet) to be built.
Mayor Pro Tem Farah commented on the nonconformities that would be created by this ordinance. 

Mayor Muller said that he does not feel the ordinance as presented does enough and that any nonconformities created can be addressed later.

Town Manager Fuller pointed out that there are other opportunities/possibilities that the Board may want to employ other than architectural capabilities such as landscaping, distance requirements, etc. 

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to adopt the ordinance/moratorium to not accept/process commercial development plans on structures exceeding 4500 square feet unless at least 13 development points under the building architecture design elements set forth in Section 22-834(f) are met, to be effective through September 17, 2003, and further to schedule a public hearing at the September 17, 2003, Board meeting to consider adoption of an ordinance/moratorium extension through the third week in January 2004.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray.

Mayor Muller noted that at the December 3, 2003, Board meeting, Board members will discuss the status and future action of the proposed ordinance concerning commercial structures.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote.

The Board took no action on the proposed freestanding sign ordinance.

A copy of the moratorium concerning commercial development plans over 4500 square feet, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The August 6, 2003, Regular Session and the August 20, 2003, Regular Session minutes were presented to the Board.  Comr. Murray noted that on the August 6, 2003, minutes "Mark Amber" should read "Mark Ambler".

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to approve the August 6, 2003, Regular Session and the August 20, 2003, Regular session minutes with the correction of the name "Mark Amber" to "Mark Ambler" in the August 6, 2003, minutes.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on beach nourishment project – Town Manager Fuller
Town Manager Fuller noted that the Beach Nourishment Committee did not meet this month but he anticipates a meeting and a report next month. 

Discussion of Tanger Outlet Mall traffic control – from August 20, 2003, Board meeting

Town Manager Fuller summarized information contained on the agenda summary sheet for the Tanger Outlet Mall traffic control agenda item which read in part as follows:

"At the August 20, 2003, Board of Commissioners meeting, during Audience Response, David Masters, Nags Head resident; spoke concerning the right-turn only barrels at the Tanger Outlet Mall exits.  His is concerned that dangerous situations have been created when drivers turn right onto US 158 and then attempt a U-turn.  He questioned if the Board has reviewed a traffic control map amendment that addresses this situation.    

'Mayor Muller asked the Public Safety Director to research the situation; Mr. Masters requested that the signs be removed until approval is provided by the Board.   It was Board consensus to include the discussion of the right-turn-only signs at Tanger Outlet Mall on the September 3, 2003, Board meeting agenda for further review. 

'NOTE:  Per verbal agreement, the right-turn only barrels are scheduled to be removed Tuesday, September 2, 2003; attached letter from Tanger Outlet Center General Manager Debbie F. Moore was received today, August 28th."

Chief Cameron provided a brief synopsis of the origination of the "No Left Turn" signs at the Tanger Outlet Mall Shopping Center.   He explained the traffic congestion that occurred during last year's Thanksgiving holiday and the traffic issues caused by the rains this past summer.  Before the signs were installed, vehicles backed up on the bypass and were not able to turn into the Mall.  The signs were installed in response to meetings with NC DOT and Tanger Outlet Mall management.  
Mike Robinson, Town Engineer; stated that he supports the Public Safety Director's comments and the signage; he said that the long-term solution would be to pursue one central entrance for the Mall but for now right-turn only signage at both entrances is appropriate.

Debbie Moore, Tanger Outlet Mall manager, summarized her letter to Town Manager Fuller dated August 27, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"I would like to thank the Town of Nags Head and particularly Chief Cameron for assisting Tanger Outlet Center wit the temporary fix in easing the traffic flow probl4em that we experienced this summer.  We feel that the temporary fix seemed to work well and at the same time we are aware this did create other issues.  Currently, we are exploring possible avenues with our traffic consultants for a long term solution.

‘Chief Cameron advised me that the right turn only signs at both of our exists are scheduled to be removed September 2nd.  At this time, in the interest of continued public safety, I would like to request that the signs be allowed to remain in effect until the end of 2003."

Mayor Muller confirmed with Chief Cameron that the signs were removed yesterday as per the Town’s agreement with Tanger management. 

Public Works Director Dave Clark noted that traffic signals at both entrances would not be feasible but if an entrance configuration were created opposite Gull Street, a traffic light would work; additional commercial businesses on the east side would increase traffic issues at the Mall.  He concurred with Chief Cameron that banning left turns at the Mall entrances would be the best solution at this time.

It was Board consensus to instruct staff to use their judgement concerning installing the "No Left Turn" signs, as advisories, at both entrances to Tanger Outlet Mall and that staff make the determination of whether the signs be installed on a semi-permanent basis or only for busy traffic days.  In addition, Mayor Muller was authorized to forward a letter to the Tanger Outlet Mall owner emphasizing the Board's strong belief that the long-term solution is a central Mall entrance with a traffic light installation across from Gull Street. 

Discussion of amendment to Town Code, paved vehicular access requirements for multi-family structures – from August 20, 2003, Board meeting

Assistant Fire Chief Butch Osborne summarized the staff memo dated July 28, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"On July 10, 2003 the Board of Commissioners took action denying an ordinance amendment request to change the present requirement of Code Section 22-307(c)(10)(h) that multi-family structures be served by a paved vehicular access on all four (4) sides for firefighting and rescue equipment.  The proposed amendment as requested by the applicant, RIAL Corporation, would have given the Public Safety Department the authority to approve an alternative plan in lieu of the paved four (4) sided access.  Planning and Development staff as well as the Planning Board expressed reservations that the amendment proposed by RIAL Corporation lacked specific standards and consequently conveyed too great a discretionary authority to administrative officials.  

'After this action and discussion by the Board, staff was requested to meet with Commissioner Sadler to further explore and discuss possible changes to this regulation.  On July 25, 2003 I along with Commissioners Sadler and Remaley and Fire Chief Butch Osborne had the opportunity to meet and discuss possible alternatives to the current four (4) side paved access requirement.  Chief Osborne presented a list of specific additional requirements that he believed, if implemented together, would at least equal if not exceed the level of firefighting and rescue capability provided by the present four (4) side access requirement.  This finding was shared by the committee.

'A proposed ordinance incorporating these standards is attached for the Board’s review and consideration."

Mayor Muller confirmed with staff that no public hearing has been held nor has the Planning Board reviewed the proposal for fire lanes for multi-family structures.  He stated that he is not opposed to the proposal but suggested that the effect of the ordinance on the entire multi-family development be reviewed.

Chief Osborne noted that developers have been eager to work with the Town to add fire hydrants, etc. for safety issues.

Comr. Sadler mentioned the oceanfront hotels/motels; she feels ocean and soundfront areas need to be addressed separately; Mayor Muller said that he feels the ordinance should be offered to all multi-family buildings whether on the sound or oceanfront. 
Mayor Muller suggested that the ordinance be sent to the Planning Board for review and to ask staff to redraft the ordinance making it specific to properties that front on the Sound.

Comr. Remaley confirmed that the ordinance would not require a change to the State Fire Code.

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to schedule a public hearing for the October 1, 2003, Board meeting, after Planning Board review, on two (2) fire lane proposals [one proposal applies to fire lanes in the C-2 District and the other proposal applies to fire lanes on Sound property] and on any proposal variation that may be recommended by the Planning Board.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Farah which passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote. 

Mayor Muller - Oceanfront Pedestrian Accessways Ordinance – from Audience Response

Mayor Muller addressed the issues concerning the oceanfront pedestrian accessways ordinance, brought forward by June Fisher during Audience Response.  This request for public hearing agenda item was removed from today's Consent Agenda.

MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to instruct staff to not accept any applications for zoning permits related to the ordinance concerning exclusion from lot coverage for oceanfront pedestrian accessways and to schedule a public hearing on the ordinance for the October 1, 2003, Board meeting.  It was noted that staff is to address all three (3) issues discussed at the July 10, 2003, Board meeting including the issue of excluding the R-1 District from the provisions.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously. 

Discussion of Government Access Control issues concerning GAC Interlocal Agreement (majority decision of GACC and airing political programs on GAC) – from August 20, 2003, Board meeting   

Mayor Muller explained that the Board considered the two issues concerning the Government Access Channel Interlocal Agreement regarding majority decision of GAC Committee instead of unanimous decision required and the use of the Channel by each participating community to air a candidate forum twice.  He explained further that when this was considered by the Board in May 2003, the vote was tied at 2 – 2 which was a failed vote.

Comr. Remaley noted that he was not present at the May 2003, Board meeting and would like the opportunity to vote on these issues.  

Mayor Pro Tem Farah summarized the two concerns as listed in the package.

Mayor Muller and Comr. Murray expressed strong objections to the change to the Interlocal Agreement to allow political programming as they felt it would allow entities with very specific agendas, such as the League of Women Voters, to utilize a government-sponsored channel.  They also felt that this change would modify the original intent of the Government Access Channel Committee.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah, Comr. Remaley, and Comr. Sadler did not believe that utilization of the Channel would mean that the Town supports the entity, i.e., the League of Women Voters.

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to table the Government Access Channel Interlocal Agreement discussion until further review.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

Mayor Pro Tem Farah stated that he appreciated Mayor Muller and Comr. Murray's convictions on the issues; he noted that several people had questioned previously why the Board would not allow the political forums to be aired on the Channel.

Town Manager Fuller stated that at last week’s Managers' meeting, it was discussed that local government may require, through the franchise process, three (3) separate channels:  government access channel, education channel, and community access channel.  He suggested that it may be the time to ask for a community access channel to free up the government access channel.  Town Manager Fuller expressed his concern that if the Town moves into the political arena, it would confuse the issues, i.e. there is more of an opportunity for it to be used for personal agendas. 

Mayor Muller noted that allowing this proposed change now would remove any pressure on the cable company to provide a community access channel for these purposes.  

MOTION:    Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the modifications to the Government Access Channel Interlocal Shared Use Agreement to allow a less than unanimous vote by the Committee and to allow each participating community to use the Channel to air twice a candidate forum sponsored by the participating community and held during the participating community's election cycle. The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler.  

Board members continued to discuss the issue of using the Channel to air a candidate forum.

MOTION TO CALL THE QUESTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to call the question.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed 3 – 2 with Mayor Muller and Comr. Murray casting the NO votes.

MOTION:  The motion passed 3 – 2 with Mayor Muller and Comr. Murray casting the NO votes.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

Mayor Muller recessed for lunch at 12:40 p.m. and scheduled the Board to reconvene at 2:00 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board meeting reconvened from lunch at 2:00 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS

Appointment of voting delegate for annual NCLM Business Meeting in October 2003

Mayor Muller announced that the NCLM annual business meeting is scheduled for October 13, 2003, in Winston-Salem during the NCLM Annual Conference.  The League’s policy is for each municipality sending delegate(s) to the annual conference to designate one voting delegate – and to also designate one alternate voting delegate if desired - to be named in advance of the annual meeting.

MOTION:   Comr. Murray made a motion to appoint Mayor Muller as the delegate and Comr. Murray as the alternate delegate to the annual North Carolina League Business Meeting in October 2003.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

Appointment to Planning Board

Mayor Muller discussed an appointment to the Planning Board to fill the existing term of Paula Farah who recently resigned.

Comr. Remaley suggested Robert Edwards, who currently serves as an alternate member on the Board of Adjustment, to fill Paula Farah’s unexpired term.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to appoint Robert Edwards to fill the remaining term of Paula Farah which expires February 6, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

It was Board consensus to request that Mr. Edwards resign as an alternate from the Board of Adjustment.  It was noted that Mr. Edwards could not be forced to resign without just cause.  A letter is to be forwarded to Mr. Edwards with all pertinent information.

Consideration of Traffic Control Map amendment to designate "No Parking – Tow Away Zone" on east side of S. Memorial Avenue from 2507 to Admiral Street

Public Works Director Dave Clark summarized his memo dated August 25, 2003, which read in part as follows:

"As in the 2400 block of S. Memorial Avenue, immediately to the north, a significant increase in vehicle parking along the unpaved portion of the Town’s right-of-way has been occurring from 2507 S. Memorial Avenue to Admiral Street.  The houses where most of this problem is happening are again rental homes.  The problem is that parking is taking place above the 24-inch plastic pipe, installed several years ago to carry stormwater which formerly ran in an open ditch.  This plastic pipe, while designed to be installed underneath paved driveways, is not intended for use where vehicles cross, or park over it, in unpaved areas.

'This plastic pipe can withstand the distributed loads created when a vehicle drives over, or parks on, a paved driveway – the concrete or asphalt pavement serves to spread out, and thereby reduce, the load on a particular section of pipe.  However, when no pavement is present to distribute the load, the pressure exerted by a vehicle’s tires can result in collapse.  This has occurred in another area of town.  

'To protect the integrity of this portion of the Town’s drainage network, and to prevent possible damage to vehicles being parked over it, I request and recommend that the Town’s Traffic Control Map be amended by authorizing, by ordinance, the establishment of a 24-hour “No Parking Tow-Away” zone on the east side of South Memorial Avenue from the property line between 2507 and 2509 south to the intersection with Admiral Street.

'The Town Manager and the Director of Public Safety are also aware of this problem and they concur with the finding, request and recommendation of the Public Works Department."

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the traffic control map ordinance concerning Memorial Avenue as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the traffic control map ordinance concerning Memorial Avenue, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Consideration of request from M. Edward Miller to close/withdraw a portion of Turnstone Avenue 

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that Eddie Miller has requested that the Board withdraw the 60 foot section of Turnstone Avenue between Lot 12 and Lot 5 in Block 14 of the Whalebone Beach Subdivision.

If approved by the Board, in accordance with NCGS 160A-299, a resolution declaring the Board’s intent to consider the permanent closing of a portion of Turnstone Avenue is to be adopted scheduling a public hearing for the November 2003, Board meeting after appropriate public notice.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to adopt the resolution of intent to close/withdraw a portion of Turnstone Avenue as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

The resolution of intent, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF THE TOWN OF NAGS HEAD DECLARING ITS INTENTION TO CONSIDER THE PERMANENT CLOSING OF A PORTION OF TURNSTONE AVENUE

'The Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina, does hereby adopt the following resolution:

'BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head hereby declares its intention to consider the permanent closing of that portion of Turnstone Avenue described as follows:

'All that portion of Turnstone Avenue identified as the 60 foot right-of-way between Lot 12 and Lot 5 in Block 14 of the Whalebone Beach Subdivision.

'WHEREAS, the portion of Turnstone Avenue described hereinabove was accepted as a portion of the Town of Nags Head roadway system; AND

'WHEREAS, the portion of Turnstone Avenue proposed to be permanently closed would not deprive any property owner of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his or her property by virtue of the closing of the portion of Turnstone Avenue described above.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head hereby declares its intention to consider the permanent closing of that portion of Turnstone Avenue described above and that appropriate notice of public hearing of this matter be given pursuant to Section 160A-299 of the North Carolina General Statutes, and that the public hearing be held at the Board’s regular meeting at 9:00 a.m. on the 5th day of November 2003."

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM THE TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Consideration of Whalebone Junction Stormwater Project MOU

Town Manager Fuller stated that he had no update on the Whalebone Junction Stormwater Project Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). 
Town Manager Fuller - Presentation of FY 02-03 Annual Report

Town Manager Fuller presented the FY 02-03 Annual Report.  Highlights included:

Clean Water:  Septic Health Initiative and Jennette's Pier

Public Safety:  South Nags Head Fire Station; Approval of additional Police Officer; Lifeguard housing; House addressing on the oceanfront; and the Mapping of fire hydrant locations

A copy of Town Manager Fuller's powerpoint presentation as well as the accompanying narrative is on file in the Town Clerk's Office.

Mayor Muller, on behalf of the Board, thanked Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer and Tax Collector Dorinda Gibbs for all their efforts toward the outstanding achievement of a 99.7% tax collection rate. 

Town Manager Fuller - Drainage work on West Deering Street between W. Breezeway and S. Thirteenth Street in Southridge Subdivision

Mayor Muller asked Board members to table the discussion concerning drainage issues on West Deering Street until the September 17, 2003, mid-month meeting after affected residents have been contacted.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Farah made a motion to table the agenda item concerning drainage work on West Deering Street until the September 17, 2003, Board meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.

Town Manager Fuller - Request for Closed Session

Town Manager Fuller requested a Closed Session to discuss possible property acquisition and to discuss possible legal actions.

Town Manager Fuller – New Fire Station

Town Manager Fuller explained that staff is still looking at potential properties for the new Fire Station.  

Public Safety Director Charlie Cameron reported that he has been reviewing several possible locations for the Town Fire Station; he will be reviewing Hanover County Fire Stations for possible designs.

Town Manager Fuller – Former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) Building

Town Manager Fuller stated that Public Works Director Dave Clark recently met with architect Ben Cahoon and has come to the conclusion that the work to be done on the former Outer Banks Medical Center (OBMC) building clearly comes under maintenance and repair, and not a major project.   The work includes replacement of HVAC units, light fixtures, flooring, etc. and can be performed in-house.  Town Manager Fuller summarized that the Board will not have to be involved in the informal process.

Deputy Town Manager Rhonda Sommer requested that the Board identify a funding source for the OBMC improvements.  It was Board consensus to use the General Fund – Fund Balance for the work on the OBMC building as the lease money will be put in that same fund. 

Mayor Muller – Town-wide staff meeting scheduled

Mayor Muller reported that the next Town-wide staff meeting has been scheduled for Wednesday, September 17, 2003, at 11:00 a.m. in the Board Room. 

Comr. Murray – Historic Cottage Row

Comr. Murray read a letter from Elizabeth Leary, property owner in the Historic Cottage Row which spoke against beach nourishment in the Historic area and which he believes echoes the feelings of most of the property owners in that area concerning beach nourishment.  Ms. Leary in her letter protests the proposal of constructing public access areas in the Historic Cottage Row area; she believes that the Town should make every attempt to preserve what is left of "Old Nags Head".  She expresses her concern that the effects of a public access every ½ mile in this area may prove potentially disastrous to the historic significance of the cottages.  

Comr. Sadler – Historic Cottage Row area

Comr. Sadler spoke concerning the letters she has received from Historic Cottage Row property owners and their concern about the area being modified.  She noted that property owners seem to be of the same opinion that the intrusion of beach accesses in that area would destroy the harmony and historic value of that area.   She noted that the exclusion of this area from beach nourishment is still being reviewed. 
Comr. Sadler – Moratorium prohibiting acceptance of applications for commercial buildings

Comr. Sadler confirmed that the moratorium prohibiting the acceptance of applications for commercial buildings over 4500 square feet is scheduled for public hearing at the September 17, 2003, mid-month meeting.  

Comr. Sadler – Pedestrian Accessways Ordinance

Comr. Sadler confirmed that the pedestrian accessways ordinance is scheduled for public hearing at the October 1, 2003, Board meeting.

Comr. Sadler – Don Bailey drainage issues

Comr. Sadler pointed out that the drainage issues mentioned by Don Bailey during Audience Response need to be addressed.

Comr. Sadler – Rollins Dixon house in South Nags Head

Comr. Sadler mentioned the issue brought forward by Rollins Dixon and his house in South Nags Head which is next to a 12-bedroom “mini-hotel”.  She requested some ideas on what to do to assist Mr. Dixon.

Comr. Sadler – Put YMCA on notice for traffic signal

Comr. Sadler stated that as a courtesy, the YMCA should be notified that the traffic signal at Bonnett Street may be installed within the next year.

Mayor Muller said that he will be meeting with YMCA Board Chair, Greg Honeycutt, and he will make sure Mr. Honeycutt is aware that the traffic signal is moving forward with the school project.

Comr. Sadler – Belated Happy Birthday to Town of Kill Devil Hills

Comr. Sadler wished the Town of Kill Devil Hills a belated Happy 50th birthday.

Comr. Sadler – Meeting with Property Managers

Comr. Sadler suggested the possibility of a semi-annual meeting with the realtors as the Planning Department does now for the Homebuilders Association to open up a dialogue with the property managers.

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:  Comr. Sadler made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss possible legal actions and  possible property acquisition and to adjourn to a Town-wide staff meeting at 11:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 17, 2003, in the Board Room and to a mid-month Board meeting on Wednesday, September 17, 2003, at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Murray which passed unanimously.  The time was 3:07 p.m. 
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